S O U T H   W O O T T O N   P A R I S H   C O U N C I L

Minutes of a Planning Committee Meeting held at 7.00pm 
On Monday 9th October 2017 in the Parish Council Meeting Room

1. Present: Mr P Bland (Chairman), Mr D Price, Mrs D Gotts, Mr K Reynolds, Mr S Wells, Mr M Narborough, Mr S Scales, Mr A Evans, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).
Apologies: None 
2.  To confirm the Minutes of the last Meeting held on 31st July 2017:  These were proposed as a correct record by Mr Price, seconded by Mr Wells with all members in favour they were signed by the Chairman.

3. To record declarations of any interests: Mr Bland declared an interest as he knows the property owner of 46 Oak Avenue, South Wootton. 
4. To receive questions from the Public: None present  
5. To discuss Planning Applications received and notifications of the Borough Council Applications for Grant or Refusal:  

17/01783/F
46 Oak Avenue, South Wootton
Construction of proposed summerhouse (retrospective)
Decision: Support the Application
Note: Planning Applications should conform to the Policies laid out in the South Wootton Neighbourhood Plan.
NCC

Cross Bank Road Area

Planned Anaerobic Digester 

Mr Price explained that a resident had initially brought the matter of the planned Anaerobic Digester at the Cross Bank Road area to the attention of the Parish Council.

He said that in addition, some members had noted in the Lynn News that the Borough Council were due to debate the Planning Application which had been put forward by Norfolk County Council. 

Mr Price said that subsequently the Borough Council had approved the application with some reservations and with amendments; Norfolk County Council has submitted a formal Planning Application for an Anaerobic Digester to be sited in Kings Lynn close to Dow Chemical Company at Cross Bank Road.
Mr Price confirmed to members that the proposed development is not within the South Wootton Boundary.

He stated that when the matter first came to light he had circulated to members various information regarding the technology involved and confirmed that it is a non toxic plant; he added that when the Parish Council submitted its objections to the Incinerator, the Parish Council had suggested that two or three Anaerobic Digesters situated around the area would be a preferred alternative.  
Mr Price said that one issue regarding Anaerobic Digesters is that a small amount of Hydrogen Sulphide may be released, however it was confirmed that this can be removed. 

Mr Price informed members that the Anaerobic Digester is to be used to process animal manure and liquid waste from fields.

Mr Narborough asked whether the plant would produce any type of smell.

Mr Price commented that any smells produced should not be worse than what we experience currently from Greenworld.

Concerns were raised regarding the amount of additional vehicles/lorries which will travel to the site using the town centre and Edward Benefer Way, it was suggested that a better location could be at the previously proposed Incinerator site at the Willows Business Park.
Mrs Cornwell indicated that the Planning Application is already progressing and felt that it may be too late to make alternative suggestions, however she said that she would contact the County Council to see if they have any information regarding the traffic impact of the development and to ask if consideration has been given to the alternative site at the Willows Business Park.

Correspondence from Mr David Goddard:  Mr Price explained that the Parish Council had received an email from Mr David Goddard on 2nd October 2017 regarding the Community Infrastructure Levy.

All members confirmed that they had read the email and the subsequent response from Mr Price to Mr Goddard.

Mr Price went on to say that following on from his response to Mr Goddard, a further email had been received.

Mr Price explained that he had felt angry at the response as he had found it to be offensive, insulting and unjustified.

Mr Price asked all members to spend some time reading through all the correspondence and asked how members wished to respond.
Mr Evans stated that the Parish Council has spent a number of years fighting proposed development within the Parish, he added that the Parish Council has been in touch with its residents via Newsletters many times to keep them informed. In addition three Open Days have been held regarding the various proposed developments at Knights Hill, Larkfleet and the 9 acre field at Nursery Lane.
It was said that residents have been given ample opportunities to support the Parish Council, however response from residents has always been very poor.

Mr Price explained that when the Bowbridge site came forward, a resident had contacted the Parish Council to raise their concerns about what was planned and as a result of this query the Parish Council produced a leaflet clarifying the site area and what was proposed.

The leaflet was hand delivered by Dr Outred and Mrs Borrman to almost 60 properties in the Meadow Road, Bracken Road, Greenacres Close and Nursery Lane area, however the residents response was again very poor. 

Members discussed the request by Mr Goddard to produce an informative leaflet to be issued to all residents explaining the location of all the development sites, the number of homes proposed for each and the likely impact on South Wootton.
After lengthy discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that a response is given to Mr Goddard stating that the Parish Council has done all it can at present and that the Parish Council cannot be responsible for the apathy of the general public. The exact wording to be agreed by the full Parish Council at its meeting on 10th October 2017, this was seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour. 
The Borough Council has GRANTED Planning Permission for the following Applications:
17/01399/F
26 Fountaine Grove, South Wootton

Extension and garage conversion
17/01491/F

Land Rear of Stone House, 31 Grimston Road, South Wootton

Alterations to garage to allow the installation of solar panels at Plot 1

17/01601/F

Carne Lea, 9 Bourne Close, South Wootton

Demolition and replacement of existing garage and proposed single storey rear extension

Alleged Breach of Tree Preservation Order:   Mrs Cornwell informed members that an appeal has been made to the Secretary of State in relation to an alleged breach of TPO at 8 Church Lane, South Wootton.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that an Inspector has been appointed by the Secretary of State to determine the appeal by way of an informal hearing which will commence at 10.00am on 19th December 2017 in the Town Hall, Saturday Market Place, Kings Lynn.

Junior School Rear Entrance:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that she had heard back from Chris Hey, Head of Place Planning and Organisation for Children’s Services at Norfolk County Council.

She explained that she had contacted him to provide an update regarding a possible rear entrance/exit to the Junior School.

Mr Hey had provided the following response:

Although there has been a planning application for housing, the County Council has not decided on the intended use of the land it owns close to the rear of the Junior School. In this context, Children’s Services has been given an opportunity to make its case for some of that land to be allocated to the school. This is work we are currently carrying out, to complete in broad terms this side of Christmas.

Mr Price said that he would forward a copy of Mr Hey’s email to Ms Georgie Earl, the new Head Teacher at the Junior School to keep her up to date.

Kings Lynn to Hunstanton Railway Steering Group:  Mr Bland informed members that following an invitation, he would be attending a committee meeting on Thursday 19th October 2017 at the Town Hall in Hunstanton to hear about the progress made to date with reinstatement of the railway between King’s Lynn and Hunstanton.

6.  To discuss Highways Issues: 

St Augustine’s Way Bus Shelter:   Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the proposed Bus Shelter for St Augustine’s Way and explained that following a site meeting with Sally Bettinson from NCC Highways and Ian at Able Engineering, she had sent out a number of consultation letters to residents.
Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she had received one strong objection letter from the residents who live directly opposite the proposed location, and a further objection letter from their neighbour.

Mrs Cornwell read out both of the letters and confirmed that she had also met with the residents of 27 St Augustine’s Way.
Comment was made that in addition to the objections, favourable verbal comments have also been received from residents who use the Bus Service.

Members discussed the matter and felt that the Parish Council should provide the best situation for the majority of its residents, Mr Scales proposed that the Parish Council should proceed with the installation of a Bus Shelter at St Augustine’s Way opposite Castle Acre Close, this was seconded by Mr Wells, with one abstention all other members were in favour. 

Bus Shelters:  Mr Reynolds spoke regarding the newly installed Bus Shelter outside Woodlands Nursing Home, and asked when the Perspex panels would be inserted along the sides to provide additional protection from the rain.

Mrs Cornwell said that a quote from Able Engineering has been requested for the Perspex Panels and that once the quote is received the matter would be discussed again by the Planning Committee.
Phone Box Update:  Mrs Kirby informed members that following reports that the Phone Box had been vandalised, the Perspex pane and the metal rods have now been removed by BT.

She added that the Phone Box is scheduled to be removed altogether before the end of March 2018 by a team of workers who are currently working on a programme across the country.

Any queries can be made via email to:   Customer.serv.payphones@BT.com
Request for a perch at the Oak Avenue Bus Shelter:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that a request had been received for a perch to be installed at the Oak Avenue Bus Shelter.
After brief discussion, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should purchase a perch to be installed at the Oak Avenue Bus Shelter, at an approximate cost of £600, this was seconded by Mr Scales with one abstention all other members were in favour.
CPRE Norfolk Campaign Alliance Meeting:   Mrs Cornwell informed members that a letter had been received from CPRE Norfolk regarding a meeting scheduled for Monday 27th November 2017 at 7.15pm at Dereham Memorial Hall.
She explained that the meeting is hosted by CPRE Norfolk and is to build on the existing Campaign Alliance.

Mrs Cornwell read out the letter and asked if any members would like to attend.

Mr Bland said that he would try to attend the meeting.

CPRE Norfolk The Pledge:  Mrs Cornwell said that in addition to the meeting, CPRE had once again asked that the Parish Council join them in opposing damaging new housing targets by signing a pledge of support.

Members discussed The Pledge and agreed that the Parish Council has signed this in the past; Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should sign The Pledge to support CPRE Norfolk in its campaign; this was seconded by Mr Reynolds with all members in favour.
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 7.50pm.

 7.  NEXT MEETING: Monday, 23rd October 2017, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
23rd October 2017
             
  

                                      Chairman
